Faculty Senate Council    April 13, 2011  

Present:  Amer, Aoki, Appleby, Bennett, Curry, Edelstein, Fedder, Feinstein, Garcia, Greenwalt, Griffith, Gullette, Hasen, Kamas, Kelley, Maurer, Meyer, Numan, Pellettieri, Popalisky, Schulz, Turkeltaub, Turley, Zanfagna
Absent:  Ayoubi, Cai, Hess, Li, Lo, Yan, Counseling Psychology

Excused:  Davis, Ramon
Invited Participants:  Don Dodson, Interim Provost; Daniel Lewis, Academic Affairs University Policy Committee (AAUPC) Chair, Susan Parker, AAUPC Winter Quarter Chair, and Diane Jonte-Pace, Vice Provost for Academic Affairs; Charles Feinstein, University Speaker’s Policy; Jane Curry, Governance Task Force Chair
1.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by President Riley who made these announcements:
· The Task Force on Class Scheduling and Classrooms has been formed with Glenn Appleby as chair.
· The development of an ombuds proposal by a group of faculty has been deferred for a year.

· Distribution of call for nominations for the Faculty Senate Professor Award.  Also nominations are being accepted for Faculty Senate President-Elect and a tenured faculty member for the University Coordinating Committee (UCC).
· The March 9 minutes with an amendment provided by the representative from the Religious Studies Department were approved by the majority of the Council representatives present, with two abstentions and no nay votes.
2.  TASK FORCE ON ISSUE OF BIAS AND DISCRIMINATION IN COURSE EVALUATIONS

Referring to his April 12, 2011 email on the formation of a task force on this topic, Provost Dodson explained  the issue as a question of whether student evaluations are inherently gender-biased, and, if so, whether this bias gets inscribed in faculty evaluations, which are then reflected in promotions, salaries, etc.  He indicated that the task force’s exact charge and membership will be developed after consultation with the University Coordinating Committee, the Faculty Senate Council, the Faculty Affairs Committee, and the Women Faculty Group.  Provost Dodson anticipates a committee of five faculty with statistical experience.  He indicated the focus was on bias and not on the student evaluation instrument itself. A suggestion was made to include someone with gender analysis experience. In response to comments about the scope of the task force, Provost Dodson suggested a spectrum, from a narrow focus on gender bias to a more expansive one that considered other possibilities (for example, age, rank, ethnicity).  He indicated his preference is the former, especially if the goal is a report before the end of the academic year.  
3.  ACADEMIC AFFAIRS UNIVERSITY POLICYCOMMITTEE (AAUPC)
Daniel Lewis (Computer Engineering) gave an overview of the committee:  it has nine members and meets on average twice monthly.  He said the committee reviews proposals for majors, minors, adding or eliminating departments, etc.  Professor Lewis said the document to approve new majors is located at http://www.scu.edu/provost/policies/upload/Approval-of-Academic-Program-Changes-Winter-2011-2.pdf.  
The other documents (2010-11 Activity Report, Program Review Guidelines and Summary, Fall 2010 Contact Hours Table and Executive Summary) distributed at this meeting can be found at http://www.scu.edu/governance/committees/academicaffairs/academicaffairsagenda.cfm.
Vice Provost Diane Jonte-Pace reported on one item on which the committee worked this year:  a proposal to change the cycle from six to eight years for program reviews.  She said that feedback on the committee’s revisions by the end of April is welcome.
Susan Parker (Accounting) reported on another item: a contact hours study.  She said the UCC had asked the AAC to determine if SCU’s contact hours exceeded those at other institutions.  The AAC found that SCU is in the mid-range with 32 ½ hours per quarter for MWF classes and 35 hours per quarter for TTH classes.  Professor Parker said that the Committee’s conclusion was that there was no compelling reason to make a change in the current contact hours arrangement.  She said comments can be sent by April 30 to the AAC at scuaac@gmail.com.
Council representatives asked if reduced contact hours would allow for the creation of a new time slot for classes, and whether the AAUPC considered using the University of California quarter system. President Riley said these comments would be added to the agenda of the Task Force on Class Scheduling and Classrooms.

4.  UNIVERSITY SPEAKERS POLICY

Charles Feinstein (OMIS) distributed a copy of a portion of the Student Handbook that relates to speakers invited to campus.  He related the story of a speaker invited by a student group and co-sponsored by two academic departments in the winter quarter.  Professor Feinstein reported that the speaker had a history of hate speech.  After bringing this to the attention of the two department sponsors, they withdrew their support.  
He reported that the Faculty Handbook makes no mention of a speakers policy.  Referring to page 52 in the Student Handbook, Professor Feinstein noted particularly the part that states “Any invitation to a non-University speaker . . . may be rescinded only if the President, or his authorized designee, determines, after appropriate inquiry, that the proposed speech will constitute a clear and present danger . . ..”  He commented that speakers of this ilk could create negative consequences that could be far reaching.  Professor Feinstein asked for comments from the Council representatives about whether or not the Faculty Senate wants to address this issue.
In the discussion that followed it was remarked that speakers could be informed that their speech will be in the form of a discussion so that there can be conversation with those of opposing views.  Another comment was that there are two issues to consider:  formalizing the procedure for uninviting as set forth in the Student Handbook and the other is censure and disassociation for a speaker, which is difficult to police given that SCU is a university with a premise of free speech.  
A motion was made and seconded to constitute a Faculty Senate Council task force (with consideration for inviting staff and student representation) to review the issue of a speakers policy for content base and the procedure for uninviting a speaker.  The task force would report to the Council in June on its findings.  The majority voted for the motion with two abstentions and no nay votes.

5.  GOVERNANCE REVIEW TASK FORCE

President Riley opened the discussion by referring to a draft White Paper prepared by the Governance Task Force.  He said that the focus would be on their recommendations as they are related to the Faculty Senate and the Faculty Senate Council as indicated in italics.  
He said as a point of information that faculty representation on the Board of Trustees will most likely not be taken up by the Governance Task Force.  He also referred to the Council to the group’s earlier discussion of two items in the White Paper:  the composition of the Council and consideration of a two-year term for the Faculty Senate President.  
Below is the text from the draft White Paper that was the focus of summary remarks by Professor Curry and the focus of the Council’s discussion.

I.  Relations between the Faculty Senate and the UPC’s be specified:

a. UPC’s would be required to report three times to the Faculty Senate in the course of deliberation of any issue with:

i. Notification of the Faculty Senate of any issue a UPC takes up and the source of the issue;

ii. A progress report to the Faculty Senate after the initial research and discussions of the options to be or being considered.  As a key constituency, the Faculty Senate should, at this point, be able to voice support and concerns.

iii. A presentation to the Faculty Senate with, under normal circumstances, discussion, and a vote before a UPC forwards the issue to the President.  If the Faculty Senate vote is negative, this needs (at the least) to be reported to the President if the concerns are not addressed.

b. To facilitate these exchanges, the Chairs of the UCC, Faculty Affairs, Academic Affairs, Research Committee, and Student Affairs, as well as the faculty representative on the University Budget Committee, should be ex officio members of the Faculty Senate .

c. The Faculty Senate should be empowered to propose to the UCC additional UPC’s to address ongoing concerns.  

d. The Faculty Senate President should be elected, by a two tier, majoritarian system, and given additional course releases.  These elections should be held every two years so that the incoming Faculty Senate President overlaps by one year before he/she is the Faculty Senate President.

II. There should be an Executive Committee of the Faculty Senate including the past president, president, and incoming president and representatives of schools or colleges not represented by these individuals (see I.A.a)

III. Faculty Senate members should be elected proportionally either by rank groups or by colleges.  

IV. Faculty Senate minutes should be provided to the Board of Trustees regularly and Trustees’ minutes to the Faculty Senate.

V. The Faculty Senate President should give a yearly State of the Faculty address as set out in the initial Governance document.

VI. The Faculty Senate should administer two faculty wide surveys a year and report the results as specified.  

a. A survey of issues of concern to the faculty and how the faculty thinks they are being handled.  This would be for the planning of the Faculty Senate President and also as a guide for UPC chairs and others involved in directing governance.

b. An anonymous and quantitative survey of faculty evaluations of academic administrators dealing with their work in governance issues, as set out in the initial governance.  These surveys should be coded to indicate the evaluations of administrators by faculty who have worked with administrators and those who have not.  They should be provided to the administrator’s superior in full and an agreed upon summation should be provided to the Faculty Senate.  (Part III, Section D, Report of the Task Force on Governance).  

Finally, given the extent to which policy that is relevant to faculty has been devolved down to the schools and colleges, there should be a consideration of the resurrection of “College and School Commons”.  In the interest of insuring a university community, reports of their meetings or discussions should be provided to the Faculty Senate.

Finally, it is our recommendation that all these proposals but I.a. should be put to the Faculty Senate for discussion and approval.  
Professor Curry added that there will be a Governance retreat to be held on May 7.  Five faculty members are to be representatives at the retreat.

Part of the discussion that followed her presentation focused on the provision for an Executive Committee (see II.).  President Riley suggested that instead of having University Policy Committee (UPC) chairs attend Council meetings, the chairs could be part of the Executive Committee.  Professor Curry agreed with his suggestion.   Also discussed was a recommendation (see III.) from the Task Force about the proportionality of Council representatives either by rank groups or by colleges.  It was indicated in the discussion that followed that more time and consideration should be given to the composition of the Council.  In response to a question from a representative, Professor Curry explained why a “two-tiered voting” system should be adopted.
A motion was made and seconded to support the recommendations as iterated above, with a friendly amendment to III. that should state the “composition of the Faculty Senate Council will be determined by a method devised by the Council at a later time.”  
There was discussion as to whether all of the recommendations were to be supported by the Council. Professor Curry stated that the Task Force decided it could not tell the Faculty Senate or its Council how to run either group.  She said that the only items that stayed in their final recommendations were I.a.i.-iii.  Added to the above motion was a second friendly amendment to add UPC chairs as members of the Executive Committee.
President Rily explained that the Council’s support for these recommendations will give direction to the faculty participating in the Governance retreat.  As indicated by the friendly amendments – regarding Council composition or the formation of an executive committee – he noted that more discussion is necessary before these could be taken to the full Faculty Senate for a vote on adoption and implementation.

Twelve voted in favor of the motion as amended with four abstentions and no nay votes.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:07 p.m.  Please refer to to http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees. 
